





Kyogle Council Working together to balance Environment, Lifestyle and Opportunity.















A bonanza of **Billycarts**

Get inventive, build a billycart, enter a race, and have some good old fashioned family fun.

That's the call to arms of the second annual Kyogle Billycart Bonanza which will be held in Kyogle on Father's Day (Sunday, 6 September).

Stratheden Street will be transformed into hay-lined billycart race track for the day with billycarts of all makes and models making the dash down the hill in the hunt for glory.

Drivers of all ages will get behind the wheel of traditional, home-grown, professional and novelty billycarts in the quest to win one of the more than 60 trophies on offer.

There will be events for young drivers aged from 5 to 15 years of age as well as open, tag team, and girls and ladies races.

There will also be a Battle of











Above: Youngsters take part in last year's inaugural Kyogle Billycart Bonanza.

the Businesses race, a Clash of the Clubs event, and a Schools Challenge.

Competitors can register on the day from 7.15-9am, with practice runs from 8-9.30am.

Billycart racing starts at 9.30am, with the finals expected to get underway about 1pm followed by the presentations about 2.30pm.

As well as a full day of billy-

cart racing there will be a host of market stalls, a jumping castle, pony rides, and a show and shine.

"It should be a great day for the whole family," Ron Allen, one of the organisers said.

"We learned a lot from last year's event, and we've put some polish on a few things that needed improving.

"Now we're hoping people

will come out and support the event like they did last year."

The event is an initiative of the Kyogle Association for Christian Education with the money raised on the day used to fund a scripture teacher.

For further information about the Billycart Bonanza go to www.kyoglebillycart.com.au or phone Ron Allen on 0400 050 238.





Meeting with Minister

This past month has been hectic, but productive.

I, together with the other NOROC Mayors, met with NSW Local Government Minister Paul Toole before having the opportunity to meet with him one on one. We discussed a number of issues relating to Council before taking him to

inspect the new flood mitigation project.

New CSP takes focus

Kyogle Council's Focus Groups continue to meet, progressing towards a final document which will form the basis of our Community Strategic Plan.

I would like to thank the community members who volunteered their time for the focus groups and the councillors involved for having input into the process.

Woman of the Year

Kyogle Quota recently held its annual Friendship Dinner at which two ladies were awarded the Woman of the Year award, Jean Warburton and Nancy Cowley.

Congratulations to both of these deserving ladies for their hard work and their well-deserved recognition.

Youth Advisory Committee meets

The Kyogle Council Youth Advisory Committee met in Woodenbong this past month.

It was a good meeting, with lots of ideas put forth.

The committee is recruiting for additional members so if you are interested, please contact Nicola Mercer at

Council for more information on 6632 1611.

Praise for hospital auxiliaries

The Bonalbo Hospital Auxiliary held its annual general meeting this month. Congratulations to Merrill Carr who was elected president and the other members of the executive who were appointed.

Hospital Auxiliaries are an essential part of our community and do excellent work through fund raising and the purchase of necessary equipment for local hospitals.

Tabulam meeting a success

The Mayoral Meeting at Tabulam was excellent with many residents taking the opportunity to come and talk to us about their issues.

These meetings are important to Council as they allow us to come to you and discuss these issues directly.

After the Mayoral Meeting, a session was held with the business houses and other interested parties around the Tabulam Bridge.

Further engagement will be undertaken in the future to identify the economic opportunities the construction of the new bridge can offer this community.

Anonymous letters

Lastly, I would like to advise that issues raised in anonymous letters are very difficult to pursue. Please be advised that we can only discuss your issues with you if you provide your full name and at least a phone number.

Until next time,

Danielle Mulholland



Left: Bonalbo Central School students got more than they bargained for on a recent trip to Inverell for a zone sports carnival. The students were half asleep on the bus with the sun just rising above the hills east of Tenterfield when they realised it had started to snow. Before long the entire country side was covered in up to ten centimetres of snow. The teacher stopped the bus so the students could have a quick look, a photo and a snow ball fight before they resumed their journey.

Right: Members of the Bonalbo Central School's Rugby League Sevens team celebrate after finishing second at the Central Schools Zone Carnival at Inverell recently. The team has now qualified to compete at the State finals. Bonalbo's victory over the previously undefeated Boggabilla side to claim a spot in the State finals was described as "one of the most impressive sporting feats in recent Bonalbo Central history".





Above: Kyogle Quota members Margaret Armstrong, left, and Margaret King, right, present 2015 Kyogle Quota Women of the Year winners Nancy Cowley, second from left, and Jean Warburton, second from right, with their prizes. The presentation was made at Kyogle Quota's annual Friendship Dinner.



Work starts on multi-million dollar WATER SUPPLY PROJECT

Kyogle Council has just let the first of two major contracts associated with the Kyogle Water Supply Augmentation.

The first contract package included all the civil components of the project, including the construction of a 200Ml off-stream storage, a fishway over the existing weir on the Richmond River, and the diversion of waste water from the water treatment plant to sewer.

It also includes the construction of the flood modification works from the Kyogle Floodplain Risk Management plan which consists of a levee bank along the back of the houses in McDougal Street, and a floodway that joins the Richmond River and Fawcett's creek at the end of McDougal Street.

This contract has been let to Murwillumbah-based Civil-Team Engineering who will be utilising local and regional based sub-contractors to complete the works.

Works have commenced with site preparation involving stripping of topsoil and foundation preparation currently underway.

The spoil from the works is to be used for the rehabilitation of Chadburns Quarry, with smaller quantities to be utilised on projects around town, such as the drainage works at Don Gully Oval, and the construction of a BMX track in Anzac Park, which local contractors Kyogle Earthworx have volunteered to construct at no charge.

The remainder is currently planned for disposal at Goodings Pit.

The contractor hopes to finish the work this year, subject to flows in the Richmond River reducing sufficiently to allow the in-stream works associated with the fishway to proceed.

The second major contract for the Water Supply Augmentation will involve the mechan-



Above: An aerial view of work on the site of the off-stream water storage dam which is being built as part of the Kyogle Water Supply Augmentation project.

ical and electrical components which includes the upgrade and refurbishment of the existing water treatment plant to automate the treatment process and allow for increased capacity to meet future demands.

It will also involve the upgrade of the existing raw water pump station behind the weir, and the construction of a new pump station and pretreatment facility at the offstream storage site.

There will be an expression

of interest process for this contract, before calling for formal tenders.

The project has attracted funding from the NSW Government under the Local Infrastructure Renewals Scheme. Water Security for Regions program, the Floodplain Risk Management Program, and the Habitat Restoration and Rehabilitation Program, as well as funding through Recreational Fishing Trust for the fishway component.

Second Hand SATURDAY

Second Hand Saturday, the biggest day of garage sales on the North Coast, will be held on Saturday, 26 September this year, and Kyogle Council is once again getting involved.

Registrations to hold a garage sale are now open at secondhandsaturday.com.au, giving people plenty of time to spring clean for their garage sale.

Each household registering will have their garage sale

address listed for free in their local paper and online on the Second Hand Saturday website, which will have a map and search engine available for shoppers.

The Facebook page (https:// www.facebook.com/ mysecondhandsaturday) also gives people the opportunity to post questions and share valuable garage sale advice, as well as promote goodies for reuse of goods and materials sale on the day.

Saturday, Linda Tohver said the event was a fantastic opportunity to give unwanted

belongings a second life, meet the neighbours and make some extra money.

"Last year there were more than 800 garage sales held over two weekends and we expect even more this year," she said.

Coordinated by North East Waste and member Northern Rivers Councils, the aim of the event is to promote the instead of disposal - saving Coordinator of Second Hand resources and our local environment. For more information, go to

www.secondhandsaturday.co

m.au, sign up to the Facebook page or contact Council on 6632 1611





How to keep your **SEPTIC TANK** smelling like a rose

Just what are homeowners' responsibilities when it comes to septic tanks?

It's a question Council is often asked and to help the community, the Council has devised the following check list.

Septic system owners are responsible

- Ensuring the house drains and tank don't
- Getting things fixed if they are not working properly
- Ensuring the system is checked regular-
- Getting the tank pumped (de-sludged) when it becomes too full to process the flow going into it;
- Maintaining and protecting the absorption field;
- Complying with Council's requirements for installation, maintenance service, and operation, and paying fees for inspection or maintenance.

A septic tank is a living ecosystem



where bacteria digest waste.

Like any living system, it can become sick if it is flooded, poisoned with chemicals or not looked after.

A septic system may need attention if any of the following conditions occur:

- The air around it smells -- usually like rotten egg gas;
- The ground is damp or soggy, or pools form downhill;
- There's lots of dark green grass growing on or around the absorption area;
- The toilet or drains are slow to clear, or keep backing up;
- There are lots of weeds growing down-

hill from the absorption area, in nearby drainage channels, or waterways;

- The septic tank has not been checked for more than 12 months.
- The septic tank has not been pumped out (de-sludged) in the past three-five years (this is the most common cause of problems -- get it pumped out!)

If any of these factors apply, you should act quickly so the damage, and the cost of repair, does not get any worse.

If in doubt, call the Council's on-site sewerage management system officer for advice. Often a phone call to the council or a plumber will either solve the problem or put your mind to rest.

To maintain a healthy septic system you should: use biodegradable lowphosphorus or phosphorus-free washing detergents: use a sink strainer to prevent food scraps getting into the septic system; NOT wash oils or fats down the sink; minimise the use of commercial cleaners and bleach as they can interfere with the bacterial breakdown in the tank.

It also pays to regularly check and clean your effluent filter and keep your absorption pits well-mown and free of clippings.

COUNCIL grants on offer

Applications for grants under **Kyogle Council's Community** Assistance Fund have now opened.

The Community Assistance Fund provides one-off donations of up to \$1000 for organisations and \$500 for individuals.

Funding preference is given to those individuals/organisations that can demonstrate the greatest need or benefit to the wider community in the following areas: welfare; community involvement/social interaction; sport and recreation; the Arts; youth affairs; senior citizen affairs; cultural assistance.

Community Assistance grants are paid on a reimbursement

basis in that successful applicants must provide Council with receipts and/or invoices before any funds are paid.

Applications will close at 4pm on Friday, August 28.

Meanwhile, Economic Development Funding is available to community groups and not-forprofit organisations for community economic development projects of benefit to the local economy and communities within the Kyogle LGA.

Applications for Economic Development Funding are open year round and are considered on a case-by-case basis but are dependent on available funding.

Application forms and further information about both grants are available from the Kyogle Council administration centre, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle, or www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au.

Law awareness **FORUM**

Northern Rivers Community Legal Centre in partnership with Kyogle Council will be holding a Law Awareness Community Forum on Thursday, 10 September, from 9.30am-1pm.

The community forum will be held at the Kyogle Primary School Hall, is open to anyone in the community interested in attending and is free.

As part of the forum, legal services will present short sessions on legal issues pertinent to the broader Kyogle commu-

nity such as: debt; family law; child protection; cyber bullying; Work Development Orders; Guardians and the rights of people with a disability; discrimination; and consumer rights.

Community Services are invited to participate by simply attending or having a stall. To book a table please contact Karin Ness phone 6621 1003 or email Karin Ness@clc.net.au or Nicola Mercer phone 6632 2473, 0417 025 919 or email Nicola.MercerMIngS@kyogle.



nsw.gov.au



SPONSORS NEEDED

to keep Ability Links program running

A pilot fitness program at the Kyogle Community Gym for people with disability is proving so popular that there is a waiting list of people wanting to join.

Six people, the maximum that can be accommodated, have joined the 13-week Ability Links program which has been running at the gym since July.

All six have different types of disability, but have the shared experience of lacking social interaction.

The gym class not only helps the participants with their fitness, but is also playing a key role in providing fun contact with other people, increasing self-esteem and improving the inclusion of people with disability in the community.

The program is funded by

Northern Rivers Social Development Council's (NRSDC) Ability Links program and covers six participants' gym membership and the costs of the fitness trainer.

The program only runs for 13 weeks and private or corporate sponsorship is being sought to keep it running beyond this time.

If you can help or if you would like further information, contact Suzie or Sharron at the Kyogle Community Gym on 6632 2551 or Sandy at Ability Links – Kyogle on 0438 407 006 or email

<u>sandy.kelly@fncabilitylinkes.o</u> <u>rg.au</u>.

Outdoor gym

Meanwhile, an outdoor gym will built in Kyogle's Anzac Park thanks to a NSW Govern-



Ability Links program participants enjoy time together after finishing a fitness class at the Kyogle Community Gym.

ment grant and a partnership between Kyogle Council and the Northern Rivers Social Development Council.

The outdoor gym will be available for use by everyone, including people with disability and people in wheelchairs and with mobility issues.

To that end, once the gym is built a specialised program will be run to encourage community members with severe injuries from motor accidents to use the equipment.

A major proportion of the funding for the gym has come from a \$35,000 Sport and Recreation Disability Grant from the State Government.

The Northern Rivers Social Development Council will kick in \$10,500 in cash and inkind contributions, while Kyogle Council will contribute \$6,500 in cash.

Playwrights competition

Entries in the Village Hall Players (VHP) biennial Playwrights' Competition have opened.

Plays will be accepted from playwrights who are Australian citizens or permanent residents of Australia and who live in the Ballina, Byron, Clarence Valley, Kyogle, Lismore, Richmond Valley or Tweed Valley local government areas.

This is the first year Clarence Valley residents are eligible to enter.

The competition calls for previously unpublished and unproduced one or two act stage plays.

This year, there are two main sections available to entrants: Open and Under 18.

Entries will be judged by a panel consisting of Senior Judge and Competition Patron, Australian playwright

and educator, John Summons; Debb Mills member of the Kyogle and District Arts Council, artist and experienced community theatre actor and director; and Michael Lill, playwright and Artistic Director of Dream Run theatre company.

Two of Mr Lill's plays won awards in the inaugural competition.

The deadline for entries is 5pm, 30 November, 2015. Full competition details and information on the Village Hall Players can be found on their website www.villagehallplayers.com.

Care Connections

Northern Rivers Care Connections organises a range of social activities for Kyogle and district people and their carers who are over 65 or who have a disability.

Upcoming activities include:

Banksias – a group for people over 65 years of age meets every Tuesday for games, exercise,

talks and more.

2 September - Wednesday Outing to Cabarita

3 September - The Male Run, Kyogle Explorer

9 September - Share-a-cuppa, Dave's Bakehouse

15 September - Men's barbecue, free for over 65s, Kyogle Seniors Centre from 12pm

25 September - Morning tea outing, Eltham Pantry

1 October - Blokes only Big Day Out – Museum of Australian Military Intelligence, Canungra.

Phone 6632 2194 for more information and bookings in relation to any of the above events.

In BRIEF



Council joins campaigns to restore **FEDERAL GRANTS**

The decision by the Federal Government to freeze Financial Assistance Grants (FAGs) to local government for three years is expected to cost Kyogle Council almost \$700,000 or the equivalent of three new small concrete bridges.

Not surprisingly, Council has joined an Australia-wide campaign to restore the annual indexation of the FAGs immediately and is asking the community to get behind the campaign.

FAGs are untied payments to all Australian councils from the Federal Government.

Like many small rural councils, Kyogle Council depends on the funds it receives from FAGs. This financial year alone, Council will receive \$3,894,000 in FAGs from the Federal Government.

FAGs are a vital part of the revenue base for Kyogle Council which services a large geographic area and has a

large infrastructure backlog but only a small rate base -about 30% of the Kyogle Council LGA is either National Park or State Forest which is non rateable land.

The grants fund essential community infrastructure and services including local roads, bridges, parks, swimming pools and libraries.

It's estimated the indexation freeze placed on the FAGs will cost Kyogle Council \$114,000 in year one, \$230,000 in year two, and \$350,000 in year three.

The \$350,000 loss will be compounded on an ongoing basis after year three.

Because FAGs make up such a significant portion (almost 14%) of Council's entire operating budget, any real reduction in the grants will have a major impact on the Council's operations.

For example, the estimated \$700,000 Council will lose over three years is equivalent

to its annual unsealed rural local roads rehabilitation budget.

Council's Acting General Manager Graham Kennett said local government across Australia was united in its determination to see the indexation of the FAGs restored in 2016-2017, a year earlier than planned.

"This is important for every Australian community and for the financial sustainability of councils across the country, including Kyogle Council," Mr Kennett said.

"We must do all that we can to ensure the early restoration of the indexation and ensure that the Federal Government and local MPs are fully aware of the consequences for Kyogle local government area."

Meanwhile, Council has raised the possibility with the NSW Government of redistributing the FAGs to those Council most in need.

However, NSW Minister for Local Government Paul Toole has advised that at the moment the government was only able



to distribute 5% of the funds in that way due to criterion set by the Federal Government.

Council at its August meeting adopted a motion acknowledging the importance of the Federal FAGs for the continued delivery of Council services and infrastructure.

As part of the motion, the Council also resolved to write to the Minister for Infrastructure and Regional Development Warren Truss to ask the Federal Government to consider changing the FAGs criterion to give the States greater ability to redirect available funds to councils in the most need.

TAFE to run

Vocational Pathways course

Expressions of interest are being sought from people keen to undertake an introduction to computers course at Kyogle offered through North Coast TAFE

The Certificate 1 in Skills for Vocational Pathways course would be run for five hours a week for a semester.

It is suitable for people who need skills to prepare for employment or further training.

Core units of study would include:

• Use digital technology for simple



workplace tasks;

- Use simple strategies for work-related learning:
- Identify and use whole numbers and

- simple fractions, decimals and percentages for work;
- Identify, measure and estimate familiar quantities for work;
- Participate in simple spoken interactions at work;
- Read and respond to simple workplace information;
- Write simple workplace information.

There are no formal entry requirements for the course, which is a Government-subsidised course.

To register your interest in undertaking the course or for further information contact Jacklyn Hensley at Casino TAFE on 6661 2037.



September

at the Kyogle Library

Father's Day craft

A free Father's Day paper craft event will be held at the Kyogle library on Wednesday, 2 September, from 10am-12.30pm. Morning tea will be provided.

Bookings are essential as numbers are limited. Phone the library on 6632 1134.

Chill out time

Is life just too busy to take the break you need and deserve?

Kyogle library is seeking expressions of interest from adults wishing to join a free, monthly chill-out session.

You'll have the chance to take a break and relax from the hectic pace of daily life through an hourly get-together of restful adult colouring-in. A free cuppa will also be provided.

Contact Kyogle library staff for further details on 6632 1134.

Grow presentation

Teena Mitchell, a field worker with Grow, a community-based organisation that has helped thousands of people recover from mental illness, will present an information session at the Kyogle

library on Tuesday, 25 August, from 10.30am.

Everyone is welcome to attend and a free morning tea will be available before the talk.

Past Now Future

Past Now Future is a travelling exhibition featuring research undertaken by children and young people in the Climate Change and Me project.

It will open at Kyogle Library on Friday 28 August from 4-5pm and will be on show until Thursday, 3 September.

Global Café

The next Women in Leadership Global Café will be held at the Kyogle library on Monday, 21 September from 10am-noon. New members always welcome.

Computer school

Kyogle library now provides access, via the library website, to an interactive online computer and technology training centre.

All you need is to be a library member. There are tutorials on computer basics, internet safety, Microsoft Window, Microsoft Office, smartphones, tablets, search engines, and social media. Contact the library on 6632 134 for further information.



Movieline: 0266 321 888

2nd SCREEN OPENING

On Thur 27th Aug, Kyogle Cinema will host an official double celebration movie event as we celebrate the reopening of our second screen. The event is also a commemoration to STUART EVEREIT, whose family will be in attendance and who established this movie theatre in our town - bringing joy to many patrons. All are invited to attend. 6PM - FINGER FOOD, DRINKS. 7PM - Short video tribute followed by LAST CAB TO DARWIN movie.

TICKETS \$25 from Gateway Office Supplies or from the Cinema.

WEBSITE

www.kyoglecommunitycinema.com.au

FACEBOOK

www.facebook.com/KyogleCommunityCinema

Community Calendar

Disaster Resilience

Kyogle Community Disaster Resilience Day will be held at Kyogle Memorial Institute Hall on Wednesday, 7 October, 2015, from 10am-2.30pm. Everyone is welcome to attend. Morning tea and lunch will be catered by Kyogle High School Hospitality students.

Garden Party

Bonalbo Garden Club is getting in early to save Tuesday, 13 September, 2016, as the date of its Bonalbo Garden Party at the Bonalbo Hall and RSL

Rose Gardens.

There will be local craft stalls, great guest speakers, entertainment, catering, and fun for all. More details will be announced as the time draws nearer. If you are interested in taking part, email the Club Secretary at Bonalbo-GardenClub@gmail.com.

Market day and garage sale

Yowie Country Market and Music Day plus the All-Town Garage Sale will be held on Saturday, 29 August, at the Woodenbong Hall.

The market will have live music, a variety of stalls, WAG children's art, hot food, espresso coffee and sheltered cafe seating.

For those wanting to hunt down a bargain at the all town garage sale, call in to the Yowie Country Market at Woodenbong Hall from 8am for addresses, map directions and details of locations

of the garage sales around town.

Dates for upcoming markets are: Saturday, 26 September; Saturday, 31 Octo-

For further information, phone Carey 6635 1176.

Farmers Market

The Kyogle Farmers Market is held on Saturday mornings in Stratheden Street, Kyogle (between the Summerland Way and the library).

To book a stall phone Rupert on 0403 628 292 or Anne on 6632 1851.



BIODIVERSITY

under the spotlight

Beef producers at a recent meeting in Woodenbong all agreed that improved biodiversity and pest management was a priority for their properties.

Biodiversity was seen as essential for stability in the environment and farm productivity.

Weeds, feral pests, and inappropriate fire regimes were all issues under active management by the graziers. Bell Miner Associated Dieback was a common problem and those at the meeting feared for the health of their forests.

On the plus side, meeting participants said they were actively pursuing opportunities to re-establish vegetation connections across their properties, with vegetated creeks and drainage lines a priority. All saw opportunities to increase the conservation values of farm dams, with one grazier sharing his delight at the recent hatching of Black Swans on his property.



Above: Beef producers take part in a biodiversity management forum at Woodenbong hosted by Upper Clarence Combined Landcare.

Lack of time and money were seen by landholders as the greatest obstacles to achieving their biodiversity management objectives.

Landcare and Local Land Services were seen as organisations that could offer technical advice, and assist with obtaining other support.

The event, which was put on by Upper

Clarence Combined Landcare as part of a biodiversity management project focussing on broad scale lantana control, was described by all involved as a great success.

For enquiries contact Upper Clarence Combined Landcare phone 6665 3133 or Northern Landcare Support Services on 6632 3722.

Council Meetings

Council Meetings: The next Ordinary Council meeting will be held on Monday, 14 September, 2015, at 5pm. Ordinary meetings are held on the second Monday of every month except January. Meetings start at 5pm and are held at the Kyogle Council Chambers, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle.

The first item of general business is Question Time which provides an opportunity for the public to ask questions of Councillors and senior staff. To speak to Council on a specific issue during the meeting, apply in writing to the General Manager prior to the close of business on the day preceding the meeting for public access.

REGIONAL ROADS INFORMATION

www.myroadinfo.com.au

RECYCLING FACILITIES

All Council waste facilities have recycling capabilities (if separated) and can recover oil, paper, cardboard, steel, aluminium, glass, and plastic at no charge.

The waste facility hours of operation are: Kyogle: 7.30am-12pm Monday to Friday 9am-4pm Saturday & Sunday

Woodenbong: Tuesday & Saturday 9am-4pm Bonalbo: Wednesday & Saturday 9am-4pm Mallanganee: Thursday & Sunday 9am-4pm



A WARD

Cr Ross Brown

0427 335 168 ross.brown@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Chris Simpson

0411 201 957

chris.simpson@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Janet Wilson

0419 600 848

janet.wilson@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

B WARD

Cr John Burley (Deputy Mayor)

6632 1436

john.burley@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Maggie Creedy

6633 1575

maggie.creedy@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Robert Dwyer

6632 3352

bob.dwyer@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

C WARD

Cr Danielle Mulholland (Mayor)

0438 931 425

danielle.mulholland@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Lindsay Passfield

6635 1429

lindsay.passfield@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Michael Reardon

6632 3647

michael.reardon@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

KYOGLE COUNCIL HOURS 8.30AM-4PM MONDAY TO FRIDAY PO BOX 11, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle, NSW, 2474

Telephone: 02 6632 1611, After hours emergency: 02 6626 6800

Facsimile: 02 6632 2228, Email: council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Website: www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au

